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In this issue we feature some of the incredible 
artwork by Hans Rashbrook, whose death came 
as a complete shock to many of us. 
Whilst I did not know Hans for as long as many 
of you did, I enjoyed his company last year at 
the 12-Bell Competition at St Magnus the 
Martyr, where we listened together to the 
striking and discussed the finer points of 
bellringing and art. Since his death there has 
been much bellringing in his honour, and all can 
be found detailed on BellBoard.

Angela Elliott т Editor

mailto:BellNewsEditor@bellringing.london
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From 28th to 30th June this year 11 ringers and friends from St. Augustine's, Kilburn, travelled to Ypres to ring 
at St. George's Memorial Church, lay a wreath at the Menin Gate and visit some of the cemeteries to honour the 
dead and missing from World War I. We were particularly keen to remember bellringers whose details are 
recorded by Alan Regin, Steward of the Central Council of Church Bell Ringers in the Rolls of Honour, and I was 
very grateful to be included in this trip of a lifetime. Ypres was all-but flattened during the war, but has been 
painstakingly reconstructed in the original style, and has become synonymous with the trench warfare that 
typified the fighting on the Western Front including the senseless slaughter at nearby Passchendaele.

The visit began on Friday 28th with ringing at St. George's Memorial Church, consecrated in 1929 to 
commemorate over 500,000 British and Commonwealth troops who had died in the three battles fought for the 
Ypres Salient during World War I. The church was always planned to include a ring of bells, but there was 
insufficient funding available until 2017, when 8 new bells, cast by John Taylor & Co. of Loughborough, were 
installed, being the only change-ringing peal of bells in Belgium. The late Philip Vracas, one-time President of the 
MCA, who rang at Kilburn and Spitalfields, was one of the trustees of this project and has the treble dedicated to 
him. Each bell bears an inscription to a fallen ringer and 'For a Soldier of the Great War known unto God' 
(Rudyard Kipling); the first peal was rung on 10th January 2018, Ypres Surprise Major with Alan Regin on the 
tenor, and the newly trained local band rang on Armistice Day, 11th November 2018.

Before we rang, we were reminded that the bells were installed to respectfully commemorate those lost in 
WWI, 'lest we forget', and not just for adding to our list of tower-grabs, and indeed some of us did want to 
dedicate a touch or a quarter-peal to distant relatives. The bells were a delight to ring and the ringing chamber, 
(with its cameras and a screen, down in the foyer), a well maintained and poignant space full of photographs, 
memorial plaques and handbells.

After a break we all met up at the Menin Gate, one of four memorials to the missing in Belgian Flanders which 
covers the area known as the Ypres Salient, for the daily 8pm Last Post. Three of our group, Janet Drake, Lucy 
Chandhial and Harry Baulcombe, laid a wreath on behalf of the MCA to 5 fallen ringers: Private Charles F. Dell of 
Isleworth and Corporal Frederick G. Tegg of Southgate, both remembered on the Tyne Cot Memorial; and 
Captain Alexander R. Milne of Barnet, Corporal Arthur J. Roker of Acton and Private Harry W.R. Thurlow of 
Staines St. Peter, all inscribed on the Menin Gate Memorial amongst over 54,000 names. It was a short but very 
well-attended ceremony, which takes place every evening. 

Outings
WEEKEND TRIP TO YPRES

Saturday saw us back at St. George's to 
ring more touches and quarter-peals, and 
Alan then took us to visit 5 of the nearby 
Commonwealth War Graves Commission 
cemeteries, starting with Ypres Reservoir 
Cemetery near the prison which had 
survived bombardment together with much 
of the Cathedral and Cloth Hall. This is Esther 
DŀƻΩǎ memories of the five cemeteries we 
visited:
Ψ¢ƘŜ Ypres Reservoir Cemetery, marked 

especially with a poignant story of the Knott 
brothers whose father asked for them to be 
buried together. Then a whistle-stop tour to 
the New Irish Farm Cemetery with a 
refreshing (and invigorating!) hot toddy (a 
ά.Ŝƴƴȅ and Ƙƻǘέ ς mixture of Benedictine 
and hot water, a tradition brought back from 
the Great War by the East Lancashire 
Regiment; the Oxford Road Cemetery 

with the memorial to the 50th Northumberland Division standing proud nearby, where we paid tribute to a 
famous cricketer, Colin Blythe; the Airplane Cemetery where we learnt about the bittersweet story of Luke 
Leadbeater and his fiancée; and finally to the largest Commonwealth cemetery in the world, the Tyne Cot 
Cemetery, where some of us rang handbells by the memorial panel showing amongst others the name of 
Corporal Frederick George Tegg from Southgate who had rung peals also at Barnet, Edmonton, St. !ƴŘǊŜǿΩǎ 
Enfield and Tottenham and who was also remembered on our wreath.Ω                                                       /ƻƴǘΩŘ over

Harry Baulcombe, Janet Drake and Lucy Chandhial laying the wreath at the 
Menin Gate

Janet Betham - St. Anne's, Highgate
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We also saw an amazing peal book of 
Rifleman Bertram Prewett, London Irish 
Rifles, a prolific ringer after whom the ringing 
room at St. DŜƻǊƎŜΩǎ is named, and who had 
rung peals with Private C.F. Dell of Isleworth.

On the Sunday we rang for the service at 
St. George's, and some of us visited the 
Flanders Fields Museum, the Cathedral and 
the market, before we went our separate 
ways, by car, train or bicycle.

We owe a huge debt of gratitude to Alan 
Regin for arranging the ringing at St. 
George's with Lucy, for preparing the wreath 
and for guiding us around the cemeteries

Outings
WEEKEND TRIP TO YPRES ð CONTõD

with his fascinating commentary on notable graves and memorials appropriate to where we live or ring for us to 
read out. We also thank Michael Dickinson for arranging our accommodation and evening meals with such care, 
and for his local knowledge of the town and surroundings.

A full report giving more ringing ǎƻƭŘƛŜǊǎΩ names and details is available in Ringing World no. 5911, 9th August 
2024.

FOOTNOTE: Alan is now producing a new book to add nearly 90 names to the WWII Rolls of Honour. The cost 
will be approximately £4,500 and the CCCBR are appealing for contributions to The Central Council of Church 
Bell Ringers, sort code: 30-99-50, account number: 00218896, reference ROH 
(cccbr.org.uk/2024/01/05/rolls-of-honour).

Tyne Cot Cemetery
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Outings
Brighton Bells
Elliott Johnson
St. James, Prebend Street

   The middle of June saw a 
N&E ringers' outing to 
Brighton. I ŘƻƴΩǘ know how 
many ringing omens there 
are, but the day ŘƛŘƴΩǘ look 
good with cloudy grey skies 
and rain being the view 
from our seats on the

Celia Workman

   Fourteen ringers went on an Outing which 
was organised as part of '50 Ringing Things for 
¢ŜŀƳǎΩ. The group included ringers from All 
Saints, Harrow Weald and Monken Hadley. We 
met at St Mary the Virgin, Monken Hadley, a 
lovely 8, perfectly suited to the learners in our 
group.  We rang Mexican Wave, Call Changes, 
and plain hunt on 5 (with 3 covers) for 
learners at this stage. The allotted time went 
very quickly! Our 2nd tower was St Giles at 
South Mimms (photo). Here we rang  plain 
hunt, rounds and calls, and Plain Bob doubles. 
To ring bells 5 and 6 we had to stand on a low 
windowsill! We enjoyed ringing 'new' bells 
with another team - all part of the experience 
of being a ringer!

50 Ringing Things for Teams

Brighton Line train. Fighting the elements outside Brighton station, things soon picked up and the bands of 
ringers were taking in the sights to our first tower of the day: St tŜǘŜǊΩǎ Church, York Place. 10 bells to 
challenge the newer ringers amongst us, and the nerves of us not quite used to ten bells were being tested 
whilst tiptoeing over what seemed to be a building site but was actually the stage for what might have been 
.ǊƛƎƘǘƻƴΩǎ wedding of the year.
   Two strong ringers to ring up the tenor and the ringing was under way. Things could only get easier from 
then on in. Some more walking around the town and, for some of us, bracing the coastal winds while ticking 
off the tourist areas of the Pier (including the sad remains of the old one still poking its head out in the sea), 
the Grand Hotel, and maybe popping in an arcade shop to dispense of some 2p coins.
   Tower number two: St Nicholas, Church Street. Another ten bell tower with a ground-floor ring. And then 
on to lunch. Here the ringers group went in separate ways for our two and a half ƘƻǳǊǎΩ ΩŦǊŜŜ ǘƛƳŜΩ. The Pump 
House - the advertised venue for our lunch - opened their first floor just for us, but others went to the coast 
forΧ what else? Yes, fish and chips, of course, protecting our meals from the very hungry seagulls. The sun 
was by now shining brightly, but very choppy waters put an end to dipping our toes. Some of the group rang 
handbells during the break on the grass outside the last church, The Good Shepherd, where we were led in 
some excellent ringing of Grandsire Triples, Surprise Minor and Double Norwich as a thank you to the ŘŀȅΩǎ 
organiser, Janet Betham.
   For most of us, a train back to London where we reflected positively on a great outing and our luck at 
avoiding the rain. A big thank you to Tom Britten, Steve Jakeman and Colin Cherrett for running the 
respective ringing sessions, to Janet Betham for planning the day and to all those who attended and made 
the day as excellent as it was.

Suitably tired, many of us went to the pub for a well-earned drink and lunch. Our youngest ringer amazed 
us all by demolishing an enormous serving of sticky toffee pudding and TWO scoops of ice cream!


